AMI BERA, M.D.
6TH DISTRICT, CALIFORNIA

COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN AFFAIRS:
SUBCOMMITTES:
RANKING MEMBER, INDO-PACIFIC

GLOBAL HEALTH, GLOBAL HUMAN RIGHTS, AND INTERNATIONAL ORGANIZATIONS

PERMANENT SELECT COMMITTEE ON INTELLIGENCE:
SUBCOMMITTES:
NATIONAL INTELLIGENCE ENTERPRISE
NATIONAL SECURITY AGENCY AND CYBER

SELECT SUBCOMMITTEE ON THE
CORONAVIRUS PANDEMIC



WASHINGTON OFFICE 172 CANNON HOUSE OFFICE BUILDING WASHINGTON, DC 20515 PHONE: (202) 225–5716 FAX: (202) 226–1298

DISTRICT OFFICE
8950 CAL. CENTER DRIVE

8950 CAL. CENTER DRIVE BUILDING 3, SUITE 100 SACRAMENTO, CA 95826 PHONE: (916) 635–0505 FAX: (916) 635–0514

HTTPS://BERA.HOUSE.GOV

September 3, 2025

Attorney General Pam Bondi U.S. Department of Justice 950 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW Washington, DC 20530 Chief Postal Inspector Gary R. Barksdale United States Postal Inspection Service 475 L'Enfant Plaza, SW Washington, D.C. 20024

Dear Attorney General Bondi and Chief Postal Inspector Barksdale,

I am writing to formally request that the Department of Justice (DOJ) and the United States Postal Inspection Service (USPIS) establish a joint Task Force to address the ongoing, rampant, and unrelenting theft of mail and postal keys, as well as the widespread vandalism and destruction of cluster mailboxes (CBUs) impacting communities across the Sacramento region.

I am aware that the U.S. Attorney's Office Eastern District of California, in coordination with the USPIS Western Field Operations, has successfully investigated, prosecuted, and secured convictions in several cases involving mail theft and related crimes. These include recent convictions such as a Sacramento resident <u>indicted</u> for possession of stolen mail and intent to defraud; a Sacramento County man <u>sentenced</u> to over five years in prison for bank fraud and possession of stolen mail and postal keys; and two individuals <u>sentenced</u> for conspiracy, bank fraud, and aggravated identity theft tied to postal crimes.

I respectfully urge that your prosecutorial and investigative work be expanded through the formation of a dedicated joint Task Force in partnership with local law enforcement — <u>many of whom have already taken steps in an attempt to halt mail theft.</u>

For several years, I have worked closely with USPS and USPIS to address the widespread problem of mail theft and vandalism of CBUs. On <u>August 31, 2023</u>, I wrote to Postmaster General Louis DeJoy requesting "a briefing on a long-term solution to resolve the ongoing thefts, vandalism, and limited accessibility for residents to retrieve their mail." In response, my office received information on the joint initiative *Project Safe Delivery* and reporting procedures for theft and vandalism.

On April 11, 2024, I <u>held</u> a virtual townhall to ensure USPS and USPIS officials could directly respond to my constituents who are victims of these crimes. Despite these efforts, mail theft has continued unabated — leaving residents to deal with replacing stolen items, late fees from missed bills, recovering from identity theft, and bearing the costly burden of repairing or replacing damaged CBUs.

On <u>July 26, 2024</u>, I formally requested that Inspector General Tammy Whitcomb Hull conduct an audit of the USPIS and the USPS. In <u>October 2024</u>, my office was notified that the OIG had begun fieldwork to assess USPS actions to address mail theft in the region. On <u>March 20, 2025</u>, the OIG published its report, *Mail Theft Mitigation and Response: Sacramento, CA*, which stated, "Our objective was to assess the U.S. Postal Service's actions taken to mitigate and respond to mail theft at selected delivery units in the Sacramento, CA, area."

While I appreciate the USPS, USPIS, and OIG in responding to my inquiries, mail theft and vandalism continue unabated across the Sacramento region. I urge law enforcement action — specifically, the formation of a dedicated Task Force that brings together the investigative and prosecutorial resources of the Department of Justice and USPIS, in partnership with local law enforcement. This Task Force must be empowered to investigate and prosecute the ongoing, unrelenting theft of mail and postal keys, and to address the widespread vandalism and destruction of CBUs impacting residents across the Sacramento region.

Sincerely,

Ami Bera, M.D. Member of Congress

Cc:

U.S. Attorney Eric Grant, Eastern District of California, United States Attorney's Office

Deputy Chief Inspector Rafael Nuñez, U.S. Postal Inspection Service, Western Field Operations

Inspector General, Tammy Whitcomb Hull, United States Postal Service

Sacramento Postmaster Neil J. Gonzalez, United States Postal Service

Rancho Cordova Officer in Charge Patrick G. Hildebrand, United States Postal Service

District Attorney, Thien Ho, Sacramento County District Attorney's Office

Sheriff Jim Cooper, Sacramento County Sheriff's Office

Chief of Police Katherine Lester, Sacramento Police Department

Chief of Police Matthew Tamayo, City of Rancho Cordova

Captain of North Command, Neil Cybulski, Sacramento Police Department

Supervisor Phil Serna, Sacramento County District 1 (Chair)

Supervisor Patrick Kennedy, Sacramento County District 2

Supervisor Rich Desmond, Sacramento County District 3

Supervisor Rosario Rodriguez, Sacramento County District 4 (Vice-Chair)

Supervisor Pat Hume, Sacramento County District 5

Mayor Kevin McCarty, City of Sacramento

Councilmember Lisa Kaplan, City of Sacramento District 1

Councilmember Roger Dickinson, City of Sacramento District 2

Councilmember Karina Talamantes, City of Sacramento District 3 (Vice Mayor)

Councilmember Phil Pluckebaum, City of Sacramento District 4

Councilmember Caity Maple, City of Sacramento District 5

Councilmember Eric Guerra, City of Sacramento District 6 (Mayor Pro Tem)

Councilmember Rick Jennings, City of Sacramento District 7

Councilmember Mai Vang, City of Sacramento District 8

Mayor Siri Pulipati, City of Rancho Cordova

Vice Mayor Garrett Gatewood, City of Rancho Cordova

Councilmember Linda Budge, City of Rancho Cordova

Councilmember David M. Sander, Ph.D., City of Rancho Cordova

Councilmember Joe Little, City of Rancho Cordova

Chairman Michael Mashburn, Natomas Park Safety Committee